# 広島大学学術情報リポジトリ Hiroshima University Institutional Repository

Title	Tertiary Formations in the Yuya-wan (bay) District, Southwest Japan, with References to the Tertiary Geologic History of West Chugoku
Author(s)	OKAMOTO, Kazuo
Citation	Journal of science of the Hiroshima University. Series C, Geology and mineralogy , 5 (1) : 81 - 111
Issue Date	1965-09-15
DOI	
Self DOI	10.15027/53021
URL	https://ir.lib.hiroshima-u.ac.jp/00053021
Right	
Relation	



## Tertiary Formations in the Yuya-wan (bay) District, Southwest Japan, with References to the Tertiary Geologic History of West Chugoku

By

## Кагио ОКАМОТО

with 2 Tables, 6 Text-figures and 1 Plate

(Received April 30, 1965)

ABSTRACT: This paper treats of the problems concerned with the geology of the Cenozoic strata developed in the Yuya-wan (bay) district of West Chugoku, the Inner side of Southwest Japan. On the basis of the data obtained through his study the writer summarizes the stratigraphy and structure of this district, and gives the correlation among the Tertiary formations of the Saikai, in which the Yuya-wan district is included, Setouchi and San-in sedimentary provinces. As a result of the study, the writer remarks the Mid-Tertiary geologic history and paleogeography of West Chugoku.

#### Contents

- I. Introduction and Acknowledgements
- II. Outline of stratigraphy of the Yuya-wan district
- III. Notes of basement rocks
- IV. Description of the Cenozoic formations
  - A. Paleogene basalt and andesites
  - B. Hioki group
  - C. Yuya-wan group
  - D. Bronzite-augite-andesite and Rhyolite
  - E. Mukatsuku gravel bed and Olivine-trachybasalt
  - F. Furuichi and Oyama gravel beds
  - V. Geologic structure
    - A. Folds
    - B. Faults
- VI. Faunas and floras
- VII. Correlation and age
- VIII. Remarks on the Tertiary geologic history and paleogeography of West Chugoku References

#### I. INTRODUCTION AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The Yuya-wan (bay) district, where the Cenozoic strata are well developed, is situated on the northwest coast, facing the Sea of Japan, of West Chugoku in the

Inner side of Southwest Japan (Pl. VI). To the southwest of this district the Tertiary coal fields of the Saikai sedimentary province (CENOZOIC RESEARCH GROUP of SOUTHWEST JAPAN, 1960) are distributed in the Sea of Japan side of North and Northwest Kyushu. To the northwest across the Sea of Japan the Tertiary strata are exposed in the environs of Yöngil-bay, South Korea. Moreover, to the eastnortheast of the district the Neogene formations of the Setouchi and San-in sedimentary provinces (IKEBE, 1957) are scattered in Chugoku district. Therefore, the Tertiary strata of this district play paleogeographically the part of a bridge among the different sedimentary provinces. Further in the standpoint of discriminating the boundary between the Paleogene and Neogene of Japan, the Tertiary strata of this district are remarkably interested like those of Kyushu, because they range from Oligocene to Miocene in age. As a step of researching the Tertiary geology of Chugoku district the writer summarizes here the stratigraphy and structure of the Tertiary formations of the Yuya-wan district investigated by him during the last decade, and gives the notes of the Tertiary geologic history of West Chugoku. Micropalcontological study based on this work is now being provided by him.

Brief notes of previous works: It has long been known that the Tertiary formations are distributed in the Yuya-wan district (Tôjô, 1891; KOCHIBE, 1903; SUZUKI, T., 1906). Since the discovery of the so-called *Lithothamnium ramosissium* from the limestone inserted in the formations (OGURA, 1918, 1919; YABE, 1920), the age of them had become considered to be Miocene. After that, SUDô (1942) reported the occurrence of the Ashiya faunule, which was regarded as an index of Oligocene at that time, from Kiwado of the same district.

In 1950, Prof. IMAMURA and his collaborators of the Hiroshima University started to investigate the Tertiary formations there as one of researches of the Cenozoic geology in the San-in district, and some data on the stratigraphy and paleontology have often been made public by WADA (1955), OKAMOTO (1960, 1961), NAKANO and OKAMOTO (1962), OKAMOTO and NAKANO (1963), and others. Detailed description of the stratigraphy has very recently been given by OKAMOTO and IMAMURA (1964).

In addition to the studies by IMAMURA and his collaborators, there are many studies and reports concerned with the Cenozoic formations. The followings are very important among them. AsAMI (1954, 1964) studied on the paleomagnetism of the Olivine-trachybasalt at Kawashiri-misaki (cape). MATSUMOTO, T. (1951, 1962) explained the fundamental geologic structure in North Kyushu and West Chugoku, and gave his opinion on the Cenozoic geologic history of these districts. ISHIJIMA (1954, 1962) reported the paleontological studies of the algae from the so-called *Lithothamnium* limestone. KURASAWA and TAKAHASHI, K. (1960), and OJI (1961a, b) researched the andesitic and basaltic rocks of this district with the view of petrology of the Cenozoic volcanic rocks in West San-in and North Kyushu. TAKAHASHI, K. (1963a, b) made the palynological studies of the Hioki group in the district.

Acknowledgements: The writer is extremely grateful to Professor Sotoji IMAMURA of the Hiroshima University who read this manuscript and gave usually various

kinds of facilities in his institute with constant guidance. The writer is indebted to Professors George KOJIMA, Yoshiharu UMEGAKI and Hisashi KUSUMI of the same university for their encouragements during the course of this work. Acknowledgements are due to Professor Hisamichi MATSUSHITA of the Kyushu University at Fukuoka, Dr. Michitoshi MUKAE, formerly Assistant Professor of the Hiroshima University, and Drs. Akira HASE and Mitsuo NAKANO of the Hiroshima University for their helpful guidances. Thanks are also due to Drs. Hironao YOSHIDA and Terukazu NUREKI of the same university, and Drs. Masatora KAWAI and Eiji INOUE of the Geological Survey of Japan at Kawasaki for their valuable suggestions. This study was supported in part by the Grant in Aid for Scientific Researches from the Ministry of Education.

## II. OUTLINE OF STRATIGRAPHY OF THE YUYA-WAN DISTRICT

The outline of the Cenozoic stratigraphy of the Yuya-wan district, West Chugoku is summarized as shown on Table 1.

## III. NOTES OF BASEMENT ROCKS

The basement rocks of the Tertiary formations in this district are classified into the Kwanmon group (the Wakino and Shimonoseki subgroups), the Yahata formation, the "Rhyolite and quartz-porphyry", and others (HASE, 1960) in ascending order. They are assigned to Cretaccous in agc.

The Kwanmon group is made up of sandstone, shale, and lavas and pyroclastics of altered (hornblende?-) andesite and rhyodacite. It is developed from Tsuô, through Kiwadoguchi and Kiwado, to Jûraku, having the strike of WNW direction and dip of about 15° to the south. The major part of these strata may correspond to the Shimonoseki subgroup, the upper of the typical Kwanmon. A shale bed intercalated in the rhyodacitic tuff at Kiwado yields *Euestheria* sp., *Estherites* sp., *Cyclestheria* sp., and ostracods.\* The Wakino subgroup, the lower of the group, is distributed in the area of Kottoi.

The Yahata formation of acid volcanic origin is exposed in the area south of Kaikawa, and it extends widely into the southward. Moreover, the rhyodacite cropping out at the north point of Ima-misaki (cape) is probably the correlative with a part of the Yahata formation.

The "Rhyolite and quartz-porphyry" and their pyroclastics are developed extensively in the south of the Kaisaku and Jûraku-Kaikawa faults and in the area north of Kottoi. In the latter area they are mainly composed of welded tuff.

Besides the rocks mentioned above, a shale with sandstone intercalations is found

<sup>\*</sup> Discriminated by Kusumi, H.

Table 1 Stratigraphy of the Yuva-wan district and the Nishiichi area, West Chugoku, Southwest Japan.

V ~~ V		Strati	graphy		Rock	Foss	sils
Age	Nishiichi Area	Kottoi Area	Yuya-Hioki Area	Kiwado Area	Facies	Molluscs.Echinoids	Smaller Foramini- fera • Plants
Pleisto- cene Pliocene		Otama gravel bed 3 m Olivine-trachybasalt 50 Mukatsuku gravel bed 32	Furnichi gravel hed 20 <sup>m</sup> Olivine-trachybasalt 150 ( Mekatsuku gravel hed 5	Furnichi gravel hod 102 m Olivine-trachybasalt 120	gravel and sand lavas with lapilli tuff and Cgl intercalations gravel		
			Rheolite Quartz-dolerite Browrite-augite-andesite	Augüe-audosite	( dikes.)	e Batillaria tatei- wai. Crassostrea cf. sakitoensis. Tell- ina cf. notoeneis Echinolampas yoshi- warai	e LimestoneDis- corbis? sp. Cibici- des sp. ShHaplo- phragmoides sp. Gy- roidim orbitularis Eronides haidimerrii
anapoiM		Yuya-wan Kawashiri kroup bonation e 60+	Lami Kawashiri Izami formar- formar- formar- formar- formar forma	Kuya-wan Kawashiri Kroup 6 6 502	e alternation of SSand Sh with an algal lime- stone factor and d CdL SS. Sh and alt, of SS and Sh of SS and Sh	<ul> <li>d Siphomaria osuwano- ensis. Propeamussium tateivai, Luspidaria c. Laspidaria</li> <li>e avaananensis</li> <li>e Polimices cl. meisen- sis. Chlamys cl. ara- karcai</li> </ul>	d ShHaplophragmo- ides sp., SSEpo- nies cl. praceincuus Cibicides lobatulus c SSEponides prae- c cinctus, Cibicides cf. refugeus
		I suno-shima m. 22+ I suno-shima m. 22+ Taoyama f. 560+ Holdi Kiwado An member	Hitomaru a 500+ formation a 500+ Tavyama 500? Hitoki formation 500?	oki kroup I Tavyama (. 200+ Maria Kiwado 70	<b>b</b> Cgl and SS, <b>a</b> SS, Sh and alt, of SS and Sh SS, Sh, alt, of SS and Sh and utffaceos rocks Cgl, SS, Sh and tuff- aceous rocks	<ul> <li>Batillaria takeharai</li> <li>Cyclina takeharai</li> <li>Cyclina paonica</li> <li>a Corbicula matusitata</li> <li>Turrilella infradirata</li> <li>Chlamy sashiyaensis</li> <li>Venericacida subip- ponica. Pilar aping-</li> </ul>	<ul> <li>b SS Elphidium cf. eti- gense</li> <li>a Daibô florule</li> <li>Sh Cyclammina pussilla</li> <li>Sh Gyroidmii</li> <li>Noda florule</li> <li>Noda florule</li> </ul>
ənəsogil0-ən	"Nishiichi formation" 60?	Augite-andesite 40+	3         E         Juraku         260           5         0         member         260           0         0         intraku         260           1         Hypersultenebering         260         260           1         Hypersultenebering         260         260           1         Hypersultenebering         260         200	Hi de Daraku 66 lo member 30	Cpl. SS, Sh and tuff- aceous rocks alternation of lava and volcanic Cgl	ensis, Dosinia chiku- zenensis, Echinodis- cus chikuzenensis [. : formation	
Foce				Hypersthene-olivine- basalt 50	lava with volcanic breccia	m. : member ft : fault	
Cret.	Wakino subgroup Toyora group	"Rhyolite and quartz- porphyry" Wakino subgroup	"Rhyolite and quartz- porphyry" Yahata formation Kwanmon group	"Rhyolite and quartz- porphyry" Yahata formation			

84

In this paper Miocene includes Aquitanian. The stratigraphy of the Nishiichi area is summarized from the data of Hase (1954), ONO (1952) (MS), and Таканаянı, К. (1961).

## Kazuo Окамото

at the hill east of Ouchiyama, enclosed by the Tertiary Hioki group like a Fenster.

## IV. Description of the Cenozoic formations

## A. PALEOGENE BASALT AND ANDESITES

## 1. Hypersthene-olivine-basalt (KURASAWA and TAKAHASHI, K., 1960)

This basalt rests unconformably on the Yahata formation, and is exposed at Imamisaki. This basalt, 50 m thick, is composed of lava with volcanic breccia. OJI (1961a, b) called it the Bronzite-augite-olivine-basalt.

## 2. Hypersthene-bearing pigeonite-augite-olivine-andesite and Olivine-andesite (Oji, 1961a, b)

These andesites overlie unconformably the Kwanmon group, and are developed in the area from Tsuô to Kiwadoguchi. The exact stratigraphic relationship between the basalt mentioned above and these andesites is unknown, because both are separately distributed. According to the petrological studies by KURASAWA and TAKAHASHI, K. (1960) and ŎJI (1961a, b), however, the former activity seems to precede the latter. The Augite-andesite correlated with a part of these andesites (ŎJI, 1961a, b; OKAMOTO, 1961) occupies the west of Tsuno-shima. These andesites, 230 m thick, are composed of volcanic conglomerate and alternation of lava and pyroclastics.

#### B. HIOKI GROUP (OKAMOTO AND IMAMURA, 1964)

The Hioki group lies unconformably upon the basement rocks and the Paleogene basalt and andesites, and is overlain disconformably by the Yuya-wan group. It is distributed in Hioki-mura, the east areas of Yuya-machi, and the environs of Kottoi, Hôhoku-machi. This group, about 1,400 m in total thickness, consists of the sediments of a megacyclothem, and is accumulated in three different sedimentary basins, i.e., the Kiwado, Yuya-Hioki and Kottoi bays (Figs. 3b-c). It is lithologically divided into the Sakaigawa, Taoyama and Hitomaru formations in ascending order. The lithofacies of the group are, as a whole, similar to those of the Otsuji and Ashiya groups in North Kyushu.

#### 1. Sakaigawa formation

This formation is subdivided into two members, the Jûraku in the lower and the Kiwado in the upper, and each of them is composed of a cyclothem.

#### 1a. Jûraku member

This member is exposed at Ima-misaki of the Kiwado bay, in Kiwadoguchi and Jûraku of the Yuya-Hioki bay, and in the environs of Kottoi of the Kottoi bay. In the Yuya-Hioki bay this member is thick, about 260 m thick, while in the Kiwado and Kottoi bays it is thin, about 30 m thick. This member is chiefly composed of conglomerate, sandstone, greenish black shale inserted with a few coaly shale layers,

and white tuff in upward succession. Reflecting the characters of the basement rocks, the kind of pebble of the basal conglomerate are different among the sedimentary basins. The conglomerate of the Yuya-Hioki bay contains pebbles of altered andesite and rhyodacite, "rhyolite and quartz-porphyry", etc., the one of the Kiwado bay has pebbles and cobbles of Paleogene basalt, rhyodacite, dacite, etc., and the one of the Kottoi bay comprises pebbles of "rhyolite and quartz-porphyry" etc. derived from the basement rocks. Thus the differences of the rock characters and thickness of this member in three areas will evidently verify that the accumulation of the Hioki group had commenced in the three different sedimentary basins (Fig. 1). The basal conglomerate is purplish to reddish colored in a part of Jûraku and whole of the Kottoi bay, as well as in the basal part of the Otsuji group of North Kyushu (MATSUSHITA, 1949).

This member yields no marine fossils, but often the so-called Matsuiwa (silicified wood) and fragments of plant leaves. At the point 800 m west of Kiwado there is a small outcrop of sandstone and shale, overlying the basement, which may be the correlative with a part of the Jûraku member. This outcrop yields fossil plants such as *Equisetum* sp., *Quercus* sp., *Dryophyllum* sp., *Planera Ungeri* KOVATS, *P.* sp. (abundant), *Liquidambar*? sp., *Diospyros* sp. (abundant), etc.\*

#### 1b. Kiwado member

This member is developed along the coast from Niigahama, through Kayakari and Kiwado, to Kaisaku of the Kiwado bay, in the areas from Tsuô to Ôuchiyama of the Yuya-Hioki bay, and in the environs of Kottoi of the Kottoi bay. In the Yuya-Hioki bay this member is 200 m thick, while in the Kiwado and Kottoi bays it is about 70 m thick. This member is chiefly composed of pebble conglomerate, coarse-grained sandstone, alternation of conglomerate and sandstone, black finegrained sandstone to shale, and alternation of the so-called Honeishi (tuff) and conglomerate or sandstone in ascending order. Most pebbles of volcanic rocks in conglomerate are brought in from the basement rocks. Sandstone includes often a kind of dark green mineral. The horizon of the iron-sand deposit at Kiwado (SuDô, 1942; KOMATSU, 1956; TAKEDA et al., 1958) seems to be upper than the uppermost molluscan fossil bed  $K_3$  described below. A coaly shale layer of 1 m thick rests directly on the iron-sand deposit at Kiwado. The tabular and lenticular crosslaminations are well preserved.

This member yields the fossil marine molluses belonging to the Ashiya faunule named under the Ashiya group in North Kyushu (NAGAO, 1928a, b; OTUKA, 1939). They are as follows:

Fossil bed  $K_1$  (coarse-grained sandstone)

Crassostrea cf. sakitoensis (NAGAO), Ostrea sp., etc., with an echinoid Echinodiscus chikuzenensis NAGAO (WADA, 1955).

<sup>\*</sup> Fossil plants in this paper were discriminated by ENDÔ, S.



Kottoi area

Yuya-Hioki area

Kiwado area

FIG. 1 Diagrammatic cross section of the Hioki group.

Fossil bed K<sub>2</sub> (pebble conglomerate to pebble-bearing coarse-grained sandstone) Turritella infralirata NAGAO, Euspira ashiyaensis (NAGAO), Molopophorus denselineatus (NAGAO), Glycymeris cisshuensis MAKIYAMA (very abundant), Chlamys ashiyaensis (NAGAO), Crassatellites yabei NAGAO, Venericardia subnipponica NAGAO, Pitar ashiyaensis (NAGAO), Callista hanzawai (NAGAO), Dosinia chikuzenensis NAGAO (abundant), etc.

Fossil bed  $K_3$  (coarse-grained sandstone to shale)

Euspira ashiyaensis (NAGAO), Saccella sp., Portlandia scaphoides (NAGAO), Acila ashiyaensis (NAGAO) (abundant), Venericardia subnipponica NAGAO (very abundant), Dosinia chikuzenensis NAGAO (common), Angulus maximus (NAGAO) (common), Spisula sp. (NAGAO's Spisula sp. a, 1928), Cultellus cf. izumoensis YOKOYAMA, Periploma besshoense (YOKOYAMA), etc.\*

The fossil beds  $K_1$  and  $K_2$  have not been found out in the Kottoi bay.

The following fossil plants were obtained from the sandy shale layers of the uppermost of the member at the south-southwest of Noda. These plants were called the Noda florule<sup>\*\*</sup> by IMAMURA (1958).

Populus Zaddachi HEER?, Engelhardtia cf. Brongniarti ETTINGSHAUSEN, Jugulans nigella HEER?, J.? sp. (Cf. J. acuminata BRAUN), Betula Brongniarti ETTINGSHAUSEN?, Castanea Kubinyi KOVATS, C. Ungeri HEER, Fagus Antipofi HEER, Quercus Lyallii HEER?, Q. cf. groenlandica HEER, Broussonetia cf. Imaii ENDÔ, Ficus tiliaefolia HEER, Cercidiphyllum eojaponicum ENDÔ, Platanus aceroides GOEPPERT, Acer arcticum HEER, A. pictum THUNBERG, Celastrophyllum cf. crenatum HEER, Rhamnus cf. Rossässleri UNGER, Viburnum Nordenskiöldi HEER?, etc.

The preliminary report of the smaller foraminifera from the fossil bed  $K_3$  was given by OKAMOTO (1960), and the palynological study of this member at Kiwado and Waku was also carried out by TAKAHASHI, K. (1963a).

### 2. Taoyama formation

This formation is distributed in the area northwest of Kiwado, and Sakaigawa of the Kiwado bay, in the west areas of Hioki-mura, and Hisatomi and Oe of the Yuya-Hioki bay, and along the coast of Kottoi of the Kottoi bay. As shown in Fig. 1, the successive stratigraphic column of this formation could not be made up in an area. Accordingly, the writer infers that the upper column of the Oe area succeeds to the lower of Taoyama, with a question as to the correlation between them. In the Yuya-Hioki bay this formation is about 420 m + thick, but in the Kiwado and Kottoi bays the thickness can not be estimated because the upper part is thought to be eroded out. This formation is chiefly composed of coarse-grained sandstone, gray shale, alternation of sandstone and shale, tuffaceous pebble-bearing coarse-grained sandstone, tuff, gray shale, fine- to medium-grained sandstone, pebble conglomerate, fine-

<sup>\*</sup> Fossil molluses belonging to the Ashiya faunule are discriminated by MIZUNO, A., WADA, T., OKA-MOTO K., and NAKANO, M.

<sup>\*\*</sup> TAKAHASHI, E. (1959b) named it the Ashiya fossil flora.

grained sandstone with shale intercalations, and tuff in upward succession. In this respect, the formation is considered to be made up of two or three imperfect cyclothems. Sandstone includes also often a kind of dark green mineral.

The fossil marine molluses gathered from the formation are as follows:

Fossil bed  $T_1$  (coarse-grained sandstone)

Crassostrea cf. sakitoensis (NAGAO) etc.

Saccella sp., Portlandia sp., Venericardia subnipponica NAGAO (common), Lucinoma sp., Angulus maximus (NAGAO), Cultellus cf. izumoensis YOKOYAMA, Peripoloma besshoense (YOKOYAMA) (common), ctc.

Fossil bed T<sub>3</sub> at the type area (coarse-grained sandstone) Acila ashiyaensis (NAGAO), Chlamys ashiyaensis (NAGAO), Crassatellites yabei NAGAO (abundant), C. sp. (abundant), Venericardia subnipponica NAGAO, Pitar ashiyaensis (NAGAO) (common), Callista sp., Dosinia chikuzenensis NAGAO (common), etc.

Fossil bed  $T_3$  at the point northwest of Kiwado (coarse-grained sandstone) Turritella sp., Acila sp., Mytilus sp., Callista sp., Dosinia sp., etc.

Fossil bed T<sub>3</sub>? on the coast west of Hijû (pebble-bearing coarse-grained sandstone) Turritella infralirata NAGAO, Batillaria takeharai MIZUNO (MS) (common), Euspira ashiyaensis (NAGAO) (common), Phyllonotus ashiyaensis (NAGAO), Glycymeris cisshuensis MAKIYAMA (abundant), Mytilus sp., Crassatellites yabei NAGAO, Venericardia subnipponica NAGAO, Pitar ashiyaensis (NAGAO) (abundant), etc.

Fossil bed  $T_4$  (pebble conglomerate)

Euspira ashiyaensis (NAGAO), Acila ashiyaensis (NAGAO), Glycymeris cisshuensis MAKIYAMA, Crassatellites yabei NAGAO, Venericardia subnipponica NAGAO (very abundant), Dosinia chikuzenensis NAGAO, etc.

Fossil bcd  $T_5$  (shale)

Saccella sp., Portlandia sp., Nucula sp., ctc.

Fossil bed  $T_6$  (tuff to tuffaceous sandstone)

Turritella infralirata NAGAO, Euspira ashiyaensis (NAGAO), Glycymeris cisshuensis MAKIYAMA, Solamen subfornicatum (NAGAO), Chlamys ashiyaensis (NAGAO), Crassatellites yabei NAGAO, Venericardia subnipponica NAGAO (abundant), Dosinia chikuzenensis NAGAO, etc.

These fossils, except *Batillaria takeharai*, belong also to the Ashiya faunule. *B. takeharai* has been treated as a characteristic species of the Saseboan stage (MIZUNO, 1964), which is considered to be upper than the Taoyama. The faunal compositions of each fossil bed seem to vary according to localities.

## 3. Hitomaru formation

This formation is developed in Hisatomi, the areas around Hitomaru station, the Igami area, and the area around Tateishi of the Yuya-Hioki bay, but not exposed in the Kiwado and Kottoi bays. This formation, 500 m + thick, is chiefly composed of fine-grained sandstone, alternation of shale to fine-grained sandstone and tuff, fine-

Fossil bcd  $T_2$  (shale)

grained sandstone with shale intercalations in ascending order. There is a probable diastem under the alternation of shale to fine-grained sandstone and tuff (near the bottom of the formation). Pebble to granule conglomerate and tuff layers are inserted in the middle and upper of the formation. Coaly shale layers are also often intercalated. The lithofacies shows lateral change. Wave ripple-marks are well preserved in the middle and upper.

The shale to fine-grained sandstone layers of fossil bed H yield a crowd of *Corbicula matusitai* SUZUKI accompanied by a few "*Viviparus*" sp. and paralic? molluscs. These molluscs are the elements of the Sasebo non-marine molluscan faunule by SUZUKI (1941). The following fossil plants were collected from the fine-grained sandstone layers with shale intercalations in the middle of the formation at Daibô and Yamane. These plants were named the Daibô florule\* by IMAMURA and WADA (1956), and IMAMURA and OKAMOTO (1959).

Populus cf. balsamoides GOEPPERT, Carpinus paleojaponica (ENDÔ), C. grandis UNGER, Ulmus longifolia UNGER, Zerkova Ungeri (ETTINGSHAUSEN), Ficus tiliaefolia HEER, Liquidambar formosana HANCE, L. trilobum GOTHAN and SAPORTA, Platanus aceroides HEER, Acer pictum THUNBERG, Koelreuteria eointegrifolia ENDÔ, etc.

Recently, TAKAHASHI, K. (1963b) presented the palynological research of the lower of this formation.

#### 4. Tsuno-shima member

This member, the upper and lower limits of which are probably faulted off, crops out within the fault zone of NW trend on the central south coast of Tsuno-shima. This member, 22 m+ thick, is chiefly composed of pebble conglomerate and coarsegrained sandstone inserted with tuffaceous sandstone. The lithofacies is well similar to those of the Kiwado member and the Taoyama formation. The tuffaceous sandstone yields fossil marine molluses such as *Batillaria takeharai* MIZUNO (MS), *Cerithium* sp., *Crassostrea gravitesta* (YOKOYAMA) and *Cyclina japonica* KAMADA. A few smaller foraminifera, as *Elphidium* cf. *etigoense* HUSEZIMA and MARUHASI and *Strebulus* cf. *becarii* (LINNAEUS), were obtained from the same rock (OKAMOTO, 1961). This member is treated here as a part of the Hitomaru formation, as will be noted later in the chapter VI.

## 5. Volcanism during the accumulation of the Hioki group

Tuff to tuffaceous rocks are often intercalated in the Hioki group, especially in the Sakaigawa and Taoyama formations. MUKAE and OKAMOTO examined 12 specimens from various horizons of this group by determinating the refractive indicies of artificially prepared rock-glasses (MUKAE, 1957). Through their examination, it was ascertained that the tuff during the accumulation of the Sakaigawa and Taoyama formations except the uppermost horizon of the latter is probably originated from

<sup>\*</sup> TAKAHASHI, E. (1959b) called it the Hishikai fossil flora.

the volcanism of rhyolite to dacite, and that the tuff for the deposition of the uppermost Taoyama and Hitomaru formations comes likely from the activity of rhyodacite to andesite (?).

## C. YUYA-WAN GROUP (OKAMOTO and IMAMURA, 1964)

The Yuya-wan group rests on the Hioki group with a disconformity, as will be described and discussed in the ensuing paragraph, and is overlain unconformably by the Mukatsuku gravel bed. It is developed in a wide extent of ENE-WSW trend from Kayakari to Tsuno-shima. This group, 450–700 m in total thickness, consists also of the sediments of a megacyclothem, like as the Hioki group does. It is divided into three formations of the Igami, Kadoyama and Kawashiri, which show more or less different lithofacies with one another. The stratigraphic relationship among them is shown in Fig. 2. However, the detailed research of the Yuya-wan group is very hard, because it is scattered around Yuya-wan and is extensively covered by the Olivine-trachybasalt. In general the lithofacies of the group are similar to those of the Sasebo group in Northwest Kyushu.



FIG. 2 Columnar sections of the Yuya-wan group.

## 1. Stratigraphic relationship between the Hioki and Yuya-wan Groups

The very outcrop demonstrating the relationship between the Hioki and Yuyawan groups is not found unfortunately. In the Igami area the Ia bed of the Igami formation, the basal part of the Yuya-wan group, indicates an asymmetrical synclinal structure with the axis plunging slightly to the west. This structure accords well with that of the uppermost Hitomaru formation of the Hioki group.

However, the Ia bed seems to cover somewhat different horizons of the uppermost Hitomaru formation. Moreover, the sandstone and shale facies at the top of the Hitomaru formation is abruptly succeeded by the basal facies of the Igami formation made up of purplish to blackish red tuffaceous sandstone and variegated volcanic conglomerate. The matrix of the purplish to reddish colored rock is considered to be originated from the source-area under the appropriate condition that the purplish to reddish colored soils are formed. In a word, this is probably the "red clay conglomerate" by CLARK (1962). In general the reddish colored rock facies appears to relate fairly to "unconformity" in the Paleogene strata of North Kyushu (MATSUSHITA, 1949). Of course the conglomerate of the Ia bed has some pebbles originated from the Hioki group.

The relationship between the Hioki and Yuya-wan groups is hardly discussed from the paleontological evidence, though there is a remarkable distinction in the faunal compositions. But some hiatus is recognized when both groups are assigned to their proper positions in the successive Tertiary geologic column of Northwest Kyushu (Table 2).

Thus the stratigraphic relationship between the Hioki and Yuya-wan groups is thought to be a disconformity.

## 2. Igami formation

This formation, which lies disconformably upon the Hitomaru formation and the uppermost of which sinks under the Yuya-wan, is exposed in the Igami area. It is very variable, 80-425 m+, in thickness, and is lithologically subdivided into seven beds, i.e., the Ia-Ig beds in upward succession.

Ia bed: 15-50 m thick. Purplish to blackish red tuffaceous sandstone and variegated volcanic conglomerate. Most pebbles of conglomerate are derived from the basement rocks, and some from the Hioki group. Blackish red tuffaceous sandstone yields fossil molluscs as *Dosinia* sp. etc. Conglomerate yields also such molluscs as *Chlamys* cf. arakawai (NOMURA), C. cf. miyatokoensis (NOMURA and HATAI), Kotorapecten cf. egregius (ITOIGAWA), Lima goliath SOWERBY, L. cf. konnoi OTUKA, etc.\*

*Ib bed*: 8-80 m thick. Fine- to coarse-grained sandstone including a kind of green mineral, with pebble conglomerate at the top of the bed. Fossil molluses searcely occur, but the animal marking belonging to Helmintoid group (TAKAHASHI, E., 1959a) is preserved.

<sup>\*</sup> The molluscs from the Yuya-wan group were discriminated by MASUDA, K.

Ic bed: 10-185 m thick. Blue green coarse- to fine-grained sandstone, and alternation of sandstone and shale. This bed intercalates two layers of white tuff. Sandstone contains often a large number of mudstone breccia in irregular shape. Green mineral is also contained in the lower of the bed. This bed yields such molluscs as *Dentalium* sp., *Chlamys* cf. arakawai (NOMURA), *Lucinoma acutilineatum* (CONRAD), etc., and an echinoid *Linthia nipponica* YOSHIWARA. A crowd of the characteristic animal marking occurs in the lower and middle of the bed.

Id bed: 0-25 m thick. Alternation of coarse-grained sandstone to granule conglomerate and shale. Herringbone structure is well preserved. A large number of fragments of *Chlamys* sp. and *Balanus* sp. occur in this bed.

*Ie bed*: 0-30 m thick. Blue green massive coarse-grained sandstone containing rounded pebbles of algal limestone. Tabular cross-lamination is well observable in the upper. The algae in the pebbles are similar to those in the so-called *Lithothamnium* limestone at Shiraishi and Honyuya (ISHIJIMA, 1962).

If bed: 40-50 m thick. Light blue green massive pebble-bearing granule conglomerate to coarse-grained sandstone. The pebbles of limestone are also found. Molluses such as *Chlamys* cf. arakawai (NOMURA) and Ostrea sp., and bryozoans are obtained.

Ig bed: 4m + thick. Rubble deposit of pebble to boulder conglomerate. This bed covers the If bed with an uneven surface (load casts). The deposit yields such fragmentary molluses as *Polinices* cf. *meisensis* MAKIYAMA, *Cypraea*? sp., and *Chicoreus* sp., and corals.

## 3. Kadoyama formation

This formation laps (LAHEE, 1959) unconformably on the Hitomaru formation. The relationship between the Kadoyama and the overlying Kawashiri formation is conformable at the west of Kadoyama, and becomes gradually indistinguishable eastwards. It is developed in Kakebuchi and Kadoyama. This formation, about 300 m thick, is chiefly composed of coarse-grained sandstone inserted with cobble to pebble conglomerate layers, black shale, fine-grained sandstone with shale intercalations, pebble to granule conglomerate, coarse- to fine-grained sandstone with a tuff intercalation, pebble conglomerate, alternation of shale and fine-grained sandstone, coarse- to fine-grained sandstone. Sandstone with a coaly shale intercalation, and pebble conglomerate in ascending order. Sandstone above and below the tuff includes also a kind of green mineral. The tabular and lenticular cross-laminations and load casts are often observed.

The occurrence of fossil molluscs is sporadic. Abundant fragments of Ostrea sp. and a brachiopod Telebratalia sp. were obtained from the basal coarse-grained sandstone. The shale above the basal sandstone yields such molluscs as Siphonalia osawanoensis TSUDA, Dentalium weinkaufii (DUNKER), Nuculana cf. pennula (YOKOYAMA), Yoldia laudabilis YOKOYAMA, Y. cf. tokunagai YOKOYAMA, Propeamussium tateiwai KANEHARA, Lucinoma cf. acutilineatum (CONRAD), Cuspidaria osawanoensis TSUDA, etc.

#### 4. Kawashiri formation

This formation lies upon the Kadoyama formation with the relationship mentioned before, and is unconformably overlain by the Mukatsuku gravel bed. It is developed in wide extent from Kayakari, through Noda, the foot of Amagoi-dake, Mukatsuku and Yuya-jima, to Motoyama of Tsuno-shima and Futago-jima (islands). This formation, about 400 m thick, is chiefly composed of coarse- to fine-grained sandstone, black shale, and sandstone-predominant "Flysch type" alternation. Conglomerate scarcely occurs, and at least a tuff layer is inserted. The so-called Lithothamnium limestone (algal limestone), 1.3-2 m thick, is intercalated at Shiraishi (Ogura, 1918, 1919; YABE, 1920) of Tawarashima and Honyuya. The blocks of sandy algal limestone were collected on the central south coast of Tsuno-shima, and they are considered to be derived from the sea bottom south of the island. The same limestone, 7.5 m + thick, is also found at Futago-jima southwest off the coast of Tsukuno. From these finds, it is undoubtedly inferred that the sandy algal limestone is exposed in fairly wide extent on the sea bottom south off Tsuno-shima. The sedimentary structures\* such as graded bedding, load casts, slump structures, pull-aparts, buckling with thrust, etc. are well preserved.

The fossil molluscs are scant in this formation as well as in the Kadoyama formation. Dentalium weinkaufii (DUNKER), Solemya tokunagai YOKOYAMA, Nuculana cf. pennula (YOKOYAMA), Saccella sp., Akebiconcha sp., Anisodonta sp., Lucinoma acutilineatum (CON-RAD), Paphia sp., Macoma sp., Tellina cf. notoensis MASUDA, Cuspidaria sp., etc. were obtained from the shale layer on the coast south-southeast of Kawashiri. Batillaria tateiwai MAKIYAMA, Cancellaria sp., Anadara sp., Limopsis sp., Placopecten sp., Paphia cf. hirabayashii OTUKA, etc. were collected from the pebble-bearing shale at the pass between Noda and Tsuô. Nassarius sp., Dentalium sp., Saccella sp., Chlamys sp., etc. were gathered from the cobble-bearing shale at Kayakari. Ostrea sp. and Tellina sp. occurred rarely in the sandstone at the place east of Oda suffered from the landslide. The so-called Lithothamnium limestone consists chiefly of such algae as Dermatolithon cf. saipanense JOHNSON, Lithophyllum Imamurai Ishijima, L. yuyashimaensis Ishijima and Mesophyllum yuyashimaensis Ishijima (Ishijima, 1954, 1962). In addition to the algae, the limestone yields molluses, as Crassostrea cf. sakitoensis (NAGAO) and Cyclina? sp., an echinoid Echinolampas yoshiwarai (LORIOL)\*\* and a bryozoan Cf. Cellepora formosensis NEWTON and HOLLAND.\*\*\* The sandy algal limestone derived from the sea bottom south off Tsuno-shima yields algae, smaller foraminifera, as Discorbis? sp. and Robulus lucidus (Cushman), fragments of molluscs, etc. (Окамото, 1960). The animal marking identical with that from the Ic bed of the Igami formation is also found at Tenaga-jima (island) of Yuya-wan and on the north coast of Kadoyama.

5. The stratigraphic relationship among the Igami, Kadoyama and Kawashiri formations

Now the writer will here describe and discuss the stratigraphic relationship among

<sup>\*</sup> For the sedimentary structures the terms defined by ARAI (1960) are here used.

<sup>\*\*</sup> Discriminated by MORISHITA, A.

<sup>\*\*\*</sup> Discriminated by HANZAWA, S.

the Igami, Kadoyama and Kawashiri formations scattered around Yuya-wan, regarding the Igami fromation as the type of the Yuya-wan group (Fig. 2).

The correlative with the Ia bed of the Igami formation is not found in Kakebuchi and Kadoyama, i.e., the base of the Yuya-wan group is missing there.

The Kadoyama formation is correlated with the Ib bed of the Igami, because there are some similarities in the lithofacies, and the conglomerate at the top of the Kadoyama is thought to be equivalent to that at the top of the Ib.

The occurrence of the characteristic animal marking in the lower and middle of the Ic bed of the Igami is traced from Igami, through Take-shima and Tenaga-jima of Yuya-wan, to the north coast of Kadoyama where the lower of the Kawashiri formation is exposed. Accordingly, the lower limit of the Kawashiri is correlated with that of the Ic. It is not ascertained whether which part of the Kawashiri corresponds to the Id bed of the Igami. Among the Ic-Ig beds, the upper of the Ic and the If contain the rounded pebbles made up chiefly of algae, which are thought to be formed simultaneously with the accumulation of these beds. Besides, the water-worn fragmentary molluses, corals, bryozoans and acorn-shells were obtained from the Ie-Ig. The so-called Lithothamnium limestone at Shiraishi and Honyuya yields smaller foraminifera, molluscs, bryozoan, echinoid, and algae of the same kind. The sandy algal limestone at and around Futago-jima yields also similar fossils. Judging from the lithofacies and fossil associations, the Ic-Ig beds, the so-called Lithothamnium limestone and the sandy algal limestone are not the deposits at various times, but must be a contemporaneous accumulation to build up an open shoal-reef (HENSON, 1950), showing remarkable lateral change.

Although the beds upper than the Ig bed of the Igami are unknown, the correlatives with these beds are the strata upper than the limestone of the Kawashiri, which are developed in Mukatsuku, Yuya-jima and Tsuno-shima.

## 6. Volcanism during the accumulation of the Yuya-wan group

The Yuya-wan group intercalates two layers of tuff or tuffaceous rock at least. The writer examined 7 specimens from the layers by means applied to the specimens from the Hioki group as well. It was hereby known that the tuff layers of the Yuyawan group came probably from the volcanism of dacite to andesite (?).

## D. BRONZITE-AUGITE-ANDESITE AND RHYOLITE

#### 1. Bronzite-augite-andesite (Oji, 1961a, b)

This andesite occurs, as dikes with 5-12 m width, along or parallel to the faults of NW or NNW trend which cut the Tertiary strata. These andesite dikes are found in Sakaigawa, Kiwado, Kadoyama and the environs of Oda and Dôte, and on the coast of Igami.

The Quartz-dolerite (OJI, 1961a, b) intrudes also as dikes into the Yuya-wan group on the coasts of Igami and to the south-southeast of Kawashiri. On the latter coast this dolerite cuts across a dike of the Bronzite-augite-andesite.

## 2. Rhyolite (Öji, 1961a, b)

This Rhyolite intrudes, as a dike of NW direction with 10 m width, into the Paleogene Hypersthene-bearing pigeonite-augite-olivine-andesite on the northwest coast of Tsuô.

## E. MUKATSUKU GRAVEL BED AND OLIVINE-TRACHYBASALT

## 1. Mukatsuku gravel bed (OKAMOTO and IMAMURA, 1964)

The Mukatsuku gravel bed lies unconformably upon the Kawashiri formation and others, and is overlain by the Olivine-trachybasalt with a probable conformity. It is exposed narrowly along the boundary between the Olivine-trachybasalt and the underlying strata in the area west of Amagoi-dake, Mukatsuku, Yuya-jima, and Shimado. Consequently, the gravel bed is not shown on the geological map (Pl. VI). This gravel bed, about 5 m thick, is chiefly composed of gravel containing rounded to subrounded pebbles and cobbles of "rhyolite and quartz-porphyry", and andesites, with subordinate conglomerate, sandstone, shale, basalt and tuff. No fossils are collected. In general the gravel bed inclines slightly to the north-northwest.

## 2. Olivine-trachybasalt (KURASAWA and TAKAHASHI, K., 1960; Oji, 1961a, b)

This basalt overlies the Mukatsuku gravel bed with a probable conformity, and is developed in wide extent of this district as a member of the so-called circum Japan Sea alkaline petrological province. This basalt, about 150 m thick, is composed of lavas intercalated with a few layers of conglomerate and tuffaceous rock. At places the dikes and sheets of the basalt are found.

## F. FURUICHI and OYAMA GRAVEL BEDS (OKAMOTO, 1961; OKAMOTO and IMAMURA, 1964)

The Furuichi graved bed is developed in the area around Furuichi and others. The Oyama gravel bed is exposed in the Oyama area of Tsuno-shima. The former is made up of fluvial deposits and the latter probably of coastal terrace ones.

## V. GEOLOGIC STRUCTURE

Generally speaking, the Tertiary formations of this district show the so-called Chikuhô type structure defined by MATSUSHITA (1951), which is conveniently named to the geologic structure characterized by the development of normal faults of NW or NNW trend in the Chikuhô coal field of North Kyushu. The folds of each Tertiary unit and the faults will be given as under.

## A. Folds

#### 1. Paleogene andesites

In the northeastern marginal area of the Yuya-Hioki bay, the Hypersthene-bearing pigconite-augite-olivine- and Olivine-andesites show a monoclinal structure,

## Кагио Окамото

having the strike of WNW direction and dip of  $10-20^{\circ}$  to the south. Then these andesites have the same tendency with the underlying Kwanmon group in structural behavior.

## 2. Hioki group

The Hioki group forms an asymmetrical synclinal or semi-basin structure in each of the three different sedimentary basins (Pl. VI). That is to say, the group in the Kiwado bay shows an asymmetrical syncline with the axis of N-S or NNW direction along the Niigahama-Kiwado fault; the group in the Yuya-Hioki bay makes up an asymmetrical syncline (or semi-basin) with the axis of E-W trend plunging slightly to the west along the Juraku-Kaikawa fault; and the group in the Kottoi bay shows also an asymmetrical syncline with the axis of NNW direction along the Waku-Shimoda fault.

## 3. Yuya-wan group

The Ia-Ib beds, the lower of the Igami formation, in the Igami area show an asymmetrical synclinal or semi-basin structure with the axis plunging slightly to the west, in accordance with that of the Hitomaru formation of the Hioki group. However, the major parts of the Yuya-wan group distributed from Kayakari to Tsunoshima show, as a whole, an undulating monoclinal structure dipping to the northnorthwest, repeating minor folds with the axes of NE or ENE trend plunging sometimes to the east or the west.

## B. FAULTS

There are some interesting faults controlling the Tertiary distribution and structure of this district, i.e., the Niigahama-Kiwado and Waku-Shimoda faults of N-S or NNW trend, and the Kaisaku and Jûraku-Kaikawa faults of E-W trend (Pl. VI). In each sedimentary basin the castern or northeastern margin of the Tertiary strata rests unconformably on the basement rocks, whereas the western or southern end is in contact with the basement by the fault mentioned above, along which the axis of syncline runs. At some places on these fault lines, the Tertiary formations cover the basement rocks with an unconformity. These characteristic faults must belong to the category of the so-called fundamental fault (MATSUSHITA and TAKAHASHI, R., 1964) or the sedimentary fault\* by SAKAKURA (1964, pp. 133–137, Fig. 75).

In the whole of the district the Tertiary strata are often cut by the faults of NNW or NW and E-W or ENE directions. The Mukatsuku gravel bed and the Olivinetrachybasalt are also faulted with the same directions, but the displacement is much

<sup>\*</sup> According to SAKAKURA (1964), the "sedimentary fault" had originally been produced before the accumulation of the Tertiary strata in the Chikuhô and other coal fields of North Kyushu. After that, the coal-bearing Tertiary formations were deposited unconformably on the fault scarp of the basement rocks, and then were sliding down along the scarp by the loading of themselves in the course of the deposition. Consequently, the Tertiary formations are now contiguous to the basement rocks by the interesting "sedimentary fault".

smaller than that in the Tertiary. In the west of the district the Tertiary strata are cut by the fault of N-S or NNE trend.

## VI. FAUNAS AND FLORAS

Fairly abundant fossils from the Hioki and Yuya-wan groups are classified into the following assemblages:

Ashiya (Kiwado-Taoyama) faunule

Sasebo non-marine molluscan (Hitomaru) faunule

Faunule of the Tsuno-shima member (unnamed)

Noda florule

Daibô florule

Yatsuo-Kadonosawa (Yuya-wan) faunule

For the pollen and spore assemblages from the Kiwado member and the Hitomaru formation of the Hioki group, readers are refered to TAKAHASHI, K. (1963a, b). The foraminiferal assemblages are now being studied by the writer.

Ashiya (Kiwado-Taoyama) faunule: The marine molluscs except Batillaria takeharai from the Kiwado member and the Taoyama formation of the Hioki group are the elements of the Ashiya faunule (fauna), which is chiefly distributed in Southwest Japan and has been regarded as an index of Oligocene or Early Miocene of Japan. The characteristic species are *Turritella infralirata* NAGAO, *Euspira ashiyaensis* (NAGAO),\* Phyllonotus ashiyaensis (NAGAO), Molopophorus denselineatus (NAGAO),\* Acila ashiyaensis (NAGAO),\* Glycymeris cisshuensis MAKIYAMA,\* Chlamys ashiyaensis (NAGAO), Crassostrea sakitoensis (NAGAO),\* Crassatellites yabei NAGAO, Venericardia subnipponica NAGAO,\* Pitar ashiyaensis (NAGAO), Callista hanzawai (NAGAO),\* Dosinia chikuzenensis NAGAO,\* Angulus maximus (NAGAO),\* etc., with the echinoid Echinodiscus chikuzenensis NAGAO. At first the faunule was described and monographed by NAGAO (1928a, b) from the Ashiya group and its equivalents in North and Northwest Kyushu. After that, HATAI (1938), HIRAYAMA (1956), MIZUNO (1956, 1964), OYAMA et al. (1960), and Shuto (1963a) studied the faunule. According to them, it should be noteworthy that the Ashiya faunule contains the elements related more closely to the Miocene faunules than the Paleogene ones in Japan, though the Ashiya has some similarities to the Oligocene Lincoln and Blakeley faunule in the United States.

Sasebo non-marine molluscan (Hitomaru) faunule: A large number of Corbicula matusitai, with a few "Viviparus" sp. and paralic? molluscs, were obtained from the lowest of the Hitomaru formation of the Hioki group. These fossils belong to the Sasebo nonmarine molluscan faunule (fauna) by SUZUKI (1941). In the past Corbicula matusitai had been found from the Miocene Ainoura, Sasebo and Nojima groups in Northwest

<sup>\*</sup> These species are often included in the strata overlying or underlying the Ashiya group and its equivalents.

Kyushu and the Koura formation in the San-in district of Chugoku. In Northwest Kyushu the formations with the Sasebo non-marine molluscan faunule overlie those with the Ashiya faunule.

Faunule of the Tsuno-shima member (unnamed): The marine molluscs such as Batillaria takeharai, Cerithium sp., Crassostrea gravitesta and Cyclina japonica were gathered from the Tsuno-shima member of the Hioki group. These, together with the Sasebo nonmarine molluscan faunule, are found in the Saseboan Ainoura and Sasebo groups of Northwest Kyushu (MIZUNO, 1964). Crassostrea gravitesta and Cyclina japonica are commonly discovered in the so-called Middle Miocene strata of Japan, though Batillaria takeharai is newly found from the Taoyama formation of Kottoi.

The Tsuno-shima member is probably regarded as a part of the Kiwado member or the Taoyama formation from the lithology and geologic structure, but the fossil contents of the Tsuno-shima differ remarkably from those of the Kiwado and the Taoyama. Accordingly, the facts mentioned above bring here a contrast between the lithostratigraphy and the biostratigraphy of the Tsuno-shima. In this papes, however, the Tsuno-shima member is treated as a part of the Hitomaru formation until the more distinct and sufficient data will be obtained.

Noda florule: This florule (IMAMURA, 1958) was collected from the uppermost of the Kiwado member of the Hioki group at Noda. It is important by reason that fossil plants have not yet been reported from the Tertiary strata of Japan correlated with this member. Among the plants discriminated, the species such as Juglans nigella, Cf. J. acuminata, Betula Brongniarti, Castanea Kubinyi, C. Ungeri, Fagus Antipofi, and Ficus tiliaefolia are found from the Eocene to Miocene strata in and around Japan, whereas the elements such as Populus zaddachi, Quercus Lyallii, Q. cf. gloenlandica, Broussonetia cf. Imaii, Cercidiphyllum eojaponicum, Platanus aceroides, Celastrophyllum cf. crenatum, Rhamnus cf. Rossässleri, and Viburnum Nordenskiöldi occur restrictedly in the Paleogene formations of Japan and its adjacent regions. The proportion of the former species to the latter is nearly equal. Consequently, it was thought by IMAMURA (1958) that this florule is a Paleogene type and indicates Oligocene in age.

According to TAKAHASHI, E. (1959b), the florule consists mainly of temperate broad-leaved trees with a few evergreen Lauraceae, showing the floristic composition in the middle to lower latitudes of temperate zone.

Daibô florule: This florule (IMAMURA and WADA, 1956; IMAMURA and OKAMOTO, 1959) was gathered from the middle of the Hitomaru formation of the Hioki group at Daibô and Yamane. It consists of temperate elements such as Ulmus, Zelkova, Acer, Carpinus and warm elements such as Liquidambar and Cinnamomum, with some Paleogene species as Platanus cf. aceroides (TANAI, 1961). As for the geologic age, there are divergent opinions. TAKAHASHI, E. (1959b) considered that the florule in question is more intimate with the Noda florule than the Early or Earliest Miocene Ainoura flora (TANAI and ONOE, 1956; TANAI, 1961), which is the Neogene type with some Paleogene relic species, from the Ainoura group in Northwest Kyushu. By this reason he placed the age of the florule at Oligocene. On the other hand, TANAI

(1961) regarded the Daibô florule as a closely similar one to the Ainoura type flora in respect to floristic composition and components. The writer prefers TANAI's view to TAKAHASHI's, with an opinion that the Hitomaru formation can be correlated with a part of the Ainoura group from the occurrence of *Corbicula matusitai* etc., as well as from the lithofacies and volcanism.

Yatsuo-Kadonosawa (Yuya-wan) faunule: Among the marine molluscs from the Yuyawan group, the important ones are as follows:

Batillaria tateiwai, Polinices cf. meisensis, Siphonalia osawanoensis, Nuculana cf. pennula, Yoldia cf. tokunagai, Propeamussium tateiwai, Chlamys cf. arakawai, C. cf. miyatokoensis, Kotorapecten cf. egregius, Lima cf. konnoi, Paphia cf. hirabayashii, Tellina cf. notoensis, Cuspidaria cf. osawanoensis, ctc.

These are the elements or the accompanists of the so-called Yatsuo-Kadonosawa faunule (fauna), being distinctly different from those of the Ashiya faunule. The echinoid *Echinolampas yoshiwarai* is also accompanied by this faunule. *Crassostrea* cf. *sakitoensis* which came from the Kawashiri formation is only a relict of the Ashiya. The Yatsuo-Kadonosawa faunule in association with *Miogypsina* and *Operculina* was extensively flourished in Japan at Middle Miocene.

## VII. CORRELATION AND AGE

The correlation among the Tertiary formations in the Saikai sedimentary province including the surveyed district and the adjacent Setouchi and San-in sedimentary provinces is summarized as shown on Table 2. For the correlation, the writer takes into consideration not only the fossil-evidence but also the stratigraphic records including sequence of strata, lithofacies, cycles of sedimentation, stratigraphic breaks and volcanism. The detailed account of the correlation was given by OKAMOTO and IMAMURA (1964).

The Hypersthene-olivine-basalt, the Hypersthene-bearing pigeonite-augite-olivineandesite and other andesites scarcely have evidence for age-determination except the fact that the basalt rests on the Yahata formation and is covered by the Hioki group. These volcanic rocks seem to be lithologically younger than the Sakugi volcanic rocks (YOSHIDA, 1961) yielding the Senonian Suritaki florule (ENDô, 1959; IMAMURA, YOSHIDA and MIURA, 1960) in Hiroshima Prefecture. Accordingly, the age of these basalt and andesites is probably placed at a Paleogene.

As for the age of the Hioki group, the Sakaigawa and Taoyama formations might be assigned to Oligocene from the viewpoint of the Ashiya faunule and the Noda florule, though TAKAHASHI, K. (1962, 1963a) considered that the pollen and spore florule of the Kiwado member belongs to his Miocene Sasebo pollen florule (1961). On the other hand, the Hitomaru formation is placed at Early Miocene from the occurrence of *Corbicula matusitai* and the Daibô florule.

On the basis of the planktonic foraminifera, however, ASANO (1962a, b) stated

that the accumulation of the Kishima group in Northwest Kyushu started at the time represented by the *Catapsydrax dissimilis-C. stainforthi* zones of Trinidad. Moreover, SHUTO (1963a, b) inferred that the ages of the Kishima formation and the Kishima group without the Kishima formation are probably assigned respectively to Rupelian-Chattian and Aquitanian from the Tertiary lithologic sequence and the time-range of planktonic foraminifera in Japan. If so, it may be more appropriate to place the ages of the Jûraku member and the Hioki group excluding the Jûraku at Late Oligocene and Early Miocene (Aquitanian) respectively.

The Yuya-wan group can be placed at the horizon of the so-called Yatsuo-Kadonosawa faunule associated with *Miogypsina* and *Operculina*. SAITO (1963) regards the *Miogypsina* and *Operculina*-bearing horizon as the Burdigalian *Globorotalia fohsi barisaensis* zone. Therefore, the Yuya-wan group is assigned to Middle Miocene (Burdigalian) in age.

The Bronzite-augite-andesite and the Quartz-dolerite seem to be the equivalents of the Kôyama basalts, namely, the bronzite-augite-andesite and quartz-dolerite (ÕJI, 1961a, b) at and near Kôyama-misaki (cape) in the northeast of Yamaguchi Prefecture. Moreover, the so-called Kôyama basalts are thought to correspond to the Late Miocene Hizen dolerites in Northwest Kyushu (MATSUMOTO, Y., 1961, 1963). Accordingly, the age of the andesite and dolerite is probably assigned to Late Miocene. The age of the Rhyolite intruding into the Paleogene andesite at the northwest of Tsuô is placed at Late Miocene or Early Pliocene after ÕJI (1961a, b).

The Mukatsuku gravel bed and the Olivine-trachybasalt are respectively correlated with the Hachinokubo and Sarushi gravel beds and the Matsuura basalts in Northwest Kyushu, both of which are assigned to a Pliocene by YAMASAKI (1959a), MATSUMOTO, Y. (1961), TACHIBANA (1963) and others. Thus the age of the Mukatsuku gravel bed and the Olivine-trachybasalt is considered to be a Pliocene, though there are other opinions on this subject by TAKAHASHI, E. (1953) and IWAHASHI (1961a).

## VIII. REMARKS ON THE TERTIARY GEOLOGIC HISTORY AND PALEOGEOGRAPHY OF WEST CHUGOKU

The Tertiary geology of the Yuya-wan district is not similar to that of the Setouchi and San-in sedimentary provinces, but to that of the Saikai sedimentary province. In other words, the Tertiary geologic history of West Chugoku had been developed in close connection with that of North and Northwest Kyushu, as will be remarked in the ensuing pages.

Eocene Nôgatan (Okinoshiman) age: The oldest Tertiary strata in West Chugoku is the Upper Eocene Ube group (MATSUMOTO, Takaichi and SETO, 1961) in Ube and its adjacent areas, which is correlated with the formations of North and Northwest Kyushu at Nôgatan age. The Tertiary strata in the environs of Yamaguchi northeast of Ube are also regarded as the correlatives with the Ube group from the lithofacies

•	Stage		ige	South	Saikai Sedimentary Province				Setouchi Sedimen- tary Province	San-in Sedimen- tary Province
Age	MATSUSI (1949)	HITA	MIZUNO (1962, '64)	Korea	Tsushima	Sasebo Coal Field	Chikuhô Coal Field	Yuya-wan District	Miyoshi•Shôbara	Shimane Prefecture
Pleisto- cene eueo Joi L						Matsuura basalts Hachinokubo gravel b. Hirado f. Sanu-		Olivine-trachybasalt ? Mukatsuku gravel b.		Tsunozu f. Ə&X Matsue f. Ə.
anian <sup>Late</sup>	•					Minami- tabira f. Fuka- Zuki f. G Öya f. G		Bronzite-augite- andesite etc.		Fuzina f. 8% X
<i>A</i> iocene including Aquit	Chikushi	er Upper	Saseboan Nishiso-	Ennichi (Yöngil) g. Ok Ad? Poumgongni g. Chôki (Changgi) g. OA	^?	Kase f. Dk & Fukui f. Dk 6 An Sechibaru f. D 6 Up. Yunoki f. 8 An Low. Yunoki f. 8 An Nakazato f. 96X Einoshima f. 4 Masaru f. D Tanakata f. 6 Ai Usunoura f. D Sida f. Ai Daitô f. Da &	, ? 	Yuya-wan g. Ək&& Yuya-wan g. Ək& Y? Hitomaru f. Ə‡i Taoyama f. Əa&	Bihoku g. Dko Shiomachi f. Ad Shiomachi f. Ad O Marine mollusc Dk Yatsuo-Kada Da Ashiya faunu Dm Kishima(Maz	Kuri f. $\mathfrak{B}$ Kawai f. $\mathfrak{B}_k(\mathfrak{B})$ Hata sg. $\mathfrak{F}_d$ Hata sg. $\mathfrak{F}_d$ $\chi$ $\chi$ ?
ocene N	Ôţsu	Low	nogian Mazean Funazuan		Taishu g. ∂&	Mikawachi f. Da Magari kawa f. Da Kishima f. Dm	Sakamizu f.     Da‰       Yamaga f.     Da‰       Onga f.     Om       Ideyama f.     D	E Kiwado Đaôđ m. Đaôđ Jūraku m.	හි Fresh-and bra X Vertebrates an අ Plants අය Daijima floru අn Aniai florule ආ Ainoura flor	ackish-water molluscs and others rule le prule
I.oOlig(	Arial	а   1sa	Ukinoshiman Takashiman		√?	Paleogene strata	Paleogene strata	Hypersthene-bearing pigeonite-augite- olivine-andesite etc. Hypersthene-olivine- basalte	g.:group sg.: f.:formation m. b.:bed	subgroup . : member

TABLE 2 CORRELATION AMONG THE TERTIARY FORMATIONS OF THE SAIKAI, IN WHICH THE YUYA-WAN DISTRICT IS INCLUDED, SETOUCHI AND SAN-IN SEDIMENTARY PROVINCES.

The tabel is compiled on the basis of the following papers:

Sasebo and Chikuhô coal fields.....Asano (1962a, b), Iwahashi (1961a, b, c), Matsui (1961), Matsumoto, Y. (1961, 1963), Matsushita (1949), Matsushita et al. (1956), Mizuno (1964), Murata (1961), Oji (1961a, b), Shuto (1963a, b), Tachibana (1963), Takahashi, K. (1962), Takahashi, R., Ueda and Iwahashi (1957), Tanai (1961), and Yamasaki (1959b). Tsushima.....Kanno (1955) and Takahashi, K. (1958).

Setouchi and San-in districts.....IMAMURA (1953, 1957, 1964), MUKAE (1958), OKAMOTO (1959), and TAI (1959, 1963). South Korea.....TAKAHASHI, E. (1959c), TATEIWA (1924), and TSURUTA (formerly KANEHARA) (1936).



FIG. 3a Paleogeographic map at Nôgatan (Okinoshiman) age. The paleogeographic maps of Kyushu in Figs. 3a-d are compiled from those by MATSUSHITA (1949), MATSUSHITA et al. (1956), MIZUNO (1964), and SHUTO (1963a).

(MATSUSHITA, TAKAHASHI, E. and TSUYUKI, 1959). Accordingly, the paleogeographic map at this age will be given as shown in Fig. 3a.

In the Yuya-wan district there are the Palcogene basalt and andesites. The volcanic activities during Palcogene in North and Northwest Kyushu were inferred by OHARA (1962) from the heavy mineral associations of the Tertiary strata. At the present time, however, the relationship among the volcanic activities in these districts is not clear and accurate, because the volcanic activities similar to those in this district can not be found in North and Northwest Kyushu. Moreover, the basalt and andesites of this district seem to differ petrographically from the so-called Palcogene (or the Late Cretaccous) andesites in Hamada and Masuda east-northeast of the district (MURAKAMI, 1959; FUJITA, 1964). The stratigraphic relationship between the Ube group and the basalt and andesites in question is not determined too.

Oligocene Ôtsujian to earliest Early Chikushian (Funazuan to Mazean) age: After the cruption of the basalt and andesites, the paralic Jûraku member of the Hioki group



F10. 3b Paleogeographic map at Otsujian to earliest Early Chikushian (Funazuan to Mazean) age.

and its equivalents (the so-called Otsuji group) at Otsujian to the earliest Early Chikushian (Funazuan to Mazean) age were accumulated in the environs of Yuyawan, the Nishiichi area (TAKAHASHI, K., 1961) and Shimonoseki (UYEDA, 1957). The paleogeographic map during the age is given as shown in Fig. 3b.

In the Saikai sedimentary province the accumulation of the Paleogene formations started generally earlier in the southwestern areas than in the northeastern areas. The deposition of the strata in the Yuya-wan district, which is situated in the most northeast, commenced at this age, being further later than in Kyushu. From this fact, it is concluded that the transgression progressed from the southwest to the northeast.

In North Kyushu the sedimentary basins for the (coal-bearing) Tertiary strata had been providing there until a latest Cretaceous or an early Paleogene (MATSUSHITA, 1949; URATA, 1962; SAKAKURA, 1964) by the movement of undulating and faulting of NW-SE or NNW-SSE direction named the Korean trend by Tateiwa (1952). The so-called fundamental faults are originated from this movement. The similar phenomena can also be found in West Chugoku. Accordingly, the Kiwado, Yuya-Hioki,





FIG. 3c Paleogeographic map at Early Chikushian (Nishisonogian) age.

Kottoi and Nishiichi sedimentary basins are thought to have been prepared for the Hioki group. The west margins of the Tertiary strata in the Kiwado, Kottoi and Nishiichi bays are respectively distinguished from the basement by the Niigahama-Kiwado, Waku-Shimoda and Ishimachi fundamental faults of NNW-SSE direction or the Korean trend, and the south margin of those in the Yuya-Hioki bay is also restricted by the Jûraku-Kaikawa fundamental fault of E-W direction nearly parallel to the Setouchi trend by Huziria (1962). While in the Chikuhô and Kokura coal fields and Shimonoseki the east margin of the Tertiary strata in each sedimentary basin is bordered by the fundamental fault of NNW-SSE direction. The fault similar to the Jûraku-Kaikawa one is found on the south limit of the Fukuoka coal field. For the more detailed discussion of the fundamental structure of the Tertiary in North Kyushu and West Chugoku, readers should be referred to T. MATSUMOTO'S excellent paper (1951).

In North Kyushu the Nôgatan (Okinoshiman) stage is overlain unconformably by the Otsujian (Funazuan) stage (MATSUSHITA et al., 1956), though in Northwest Kyushu the stratigraphic relationship between them seems to be conformable in some



FIG. 3d Pacogeographic map at Late Chikusian (late Seseboan) age.

places, but not in other places. In West Chugoku, however, the Ótsujian or/to the lowest Lower Chikushian Jûraku member and its equivalent are developed separately from the Nôgatan Ube group, covering directly the basement rocks (Figs. 3a-b). From these facts, it can be concluded that the uplift of the basement took place in the central and northern Kyushu and the south side of West Chugoku at the time between Nôgatan and Ótsujian ages, causing a remarkable change of paleogeography. This is comprehended as the embryonic phase of the Takachiho disturbance (SHUTO, 1963a), which corresponds approximately to the late Paleogene to carly Neogene movement of the Takachiho phase (KURODA and MATSUMOTO, T., 1942) in the Outer zone of Southwest Japan.

Miocene Early Chikushian (Nishisonogian) age: The paleogeographic map for the Kiwado member and the Taoyama formation of the Hioki group and the Ashiya (Kishima) group at Early Chikushian (Nishisonogian) age is given as shown in Fig. 3c.

In general this stage is gradual and successive from the underlying lowest Lower Chikushian stage, though the former overlies unconformably the latter in some places of Kyushu. The so-called Ashiya marine invasion penetrated into the land, and the

Ashiya (Kishima) group was accumulated respectively in the Sasebo-Karatsu and Chikuhô coal fields of Kyushu, the Yuya-wan district and others. Each embayment is considered to be joined with an open sea situated in the recent Sea of Japan (SHUTO, 1958), and there is a tendency that the embayments become generally smaller in scale from the southwest to the northeast. The embayments formed through Ôtsujian to Early Chikushian age are called the Paleo-Genkai embayments by MATSUSHITA (1949). In the Yuya-wan district the Early Chikushian Kiwado member and Taoyama formation appear in the Kiwado, Yuya-Hioki and Kottoi bays, but the earliest Late Chikushian (earliest Saseboan) Hitomaru formation of the Hioki group is missing in the Kiwado and Kottoi bays. Taking the scale of the basins and the movement of basement with sedimentation under consideration, the Kiwado and Kottoi bays are probably inferred not to be capable of the accumulation of the Hitomaru formation. The maximum invasion would be indicated by the shale facies of the Taoyama formation, and the retreat of this sea began with the deposition of the paralic Hitomaru formation. A probable diastem slightly above the bottom of the Hitomaru formation exhibits perhaps the first phase of the Takachiho disturbance (SHUTO, 1963a).

Recently Shoji (1960) gave the discussion on the volcanic detritus incorporated cyclothematic arrangement in the coal-bearing strata in Japan. In the surveyed district each of the Jûraku and Kiwado members is composed of a cyclothem, having remarkable tuff or tuffaceous rocks at the top. The tuff or tuffaceous rocks have thin coaly shale intercalations at their basal part. Throughout the Hioki group, the tuffaceous rocks seem to relate to cyclothematic deposition.

Miocene latest Late Chikushian (late Saseboan) age: The Yuya-wan group was made up by the new invasion, which is called the Mizuho submergence by YABE and AOKI (1923), at the latest Late Chikushian (late Saseboan) age. The paleogeographic map at this age is given as shown in Fig. 3d.

The Yuya-wan group rests disconformably on the underlying Hioki group, and the Kase formation of the Sasebo group in Northwest Kyushu, which is the correlative with the Yuya-wan, lies also unconformably upon the Fukui formation of the same group, though the equivalent of the Yuya-wan is not found in the Chikuhô and its adjacent coal fields. In the Susa and Masuda areas east-northeast of this district, on the other hand, the Susa formation (MURAKAMI, 1963) and Masuda group (FUJITA, 1964), both being the equivalents of the Yuya-wan, rests unconformably on the Cretaceous or Paleogene (?) volcanic rocks and others. Differently expressed, in West Chugoku and Northwest Kyushu (the Saikai sedimentary province), there is a series of the Tertiary strata under the Yuya-wan group and the Kase formation, while in the Susa and Masuda areas (the Setouchi sedimentary province) the Susa formation and the Masuda group cover directly the basement rocks. This is the most distinct difference between the Saikai and Sctouchi sedimentary provinces. In addition to the fact mentioned above, the followings are pointed out by the CENOZOIG RESEARCH GROUP of Southwest JAPAN (1960) as the differences between the Saikai,

and the Setouchi and San-in sedimentary provinces: 1. the presence of the Tertiary thick fresh- and brackish-water sediments, 2. the Tertiary accompanied with the plutonic activity, and 3. the wide distribution of the late Neogene plateau type basalt in the Saikai sedimentary province. From these characters, it is thought by the GROUP that the Saikai province has a close relationship to the Asiatic continent. Further, at Early to Middle Miocene some volcanism from acid to intermediate took place in the Saikai, whereas the intensive volcanic activities from basic to acid did in the wide extent of the San-in.

The disconformity between the Hioki and Yuya-wan groups is regarded as the second phase of the Takachiho disturbance (SHUTO, 1963a). In the Yuya-wan district the embryonic and second phases of the Takachiho disturbance seem to be expressed as stratigraphic breaks more conspicuously than in Northwest Kyushu.

The Yuya-wan group began to be deposited in the Yuya-Hioki bay as far as the writer observes, and the Kiwado and Kottoi bays, which conceived the Hioki group, had been probably diminished and disappeared until this time. Judging from the lateral change of lithofacies and thickness, the sedimentary structures and the occurrence of fossils (Rich, 1950, 1951; ARAI, 1960; MITSUNASHI and KAKIMI, 1964), it is inferred that the basement rocks were inclined to the northwest in the later course of accumulation of the Yuya-wan group, and that the rapid uplift of the hinterland was associated with the outbuilding of the thick deposits extending in ENE-WSW trend. This fact coincides well with a tendency of the northwestward migration of the sinking center of sedimentary basin in Northwest Kyushu (MATSUSHITA, 1949; URATA, 1962), and it is also inferred that the Upper Chikushian stage was accumulated not in North Kyushu, but off that district.

It is concluded that the West Chugoku was being uplifted during and after the latest Late Chikushian age from the inclining of the basement rocks to the northwest and no finding the late Neogene strata there. The Aki area of uplift called by Huzrta (1962) in West Chugoku seems to imply the fact mentioned above. Throughout Miocene to a Pliocene, the faulting of NW-SE or NNW-SSE direction called the Korean trend and that of E-W or ENE-WSW direction parallel to the Setouchi trend were being probably active. Besides these, the faulting of NNE-SSW or N-S direction, which is parallel to the trend of the Ryukyu arc (NAUMANN, 1885; TATEIWA, 1952), had also been active until the late Neogene.

## References

ARAI, J. (1960): The Tertiary System of the Chichibu Basin, Saitama Prefecture, Central Japan. Pt. 1, Sedimentology. Japan Soc. Promot. Sci., Tokyo.

ASAMI, E. (1954): On the Reverse Natural Remanment Magnetism of Basalt at Cape Kawajiri, Yamaguchi Prefecture. Proc. Japan Acad., 30, (2), 102-105.

<sup>(1964):</sup> A Supplement to the Palacomagnetic Study on the Kawajiri Lavas. Bull. Shimane Univ. (Nat. Sci.), (13), 139-143.

ASANO, K. (1962a): Tertiary Globigerinids from Kyushu, Japan. Sci. Rep. Tohoku. Univ., 2nd Ser., Spec. Vol., (5), 49-65, 5 pl.

(1962b): Japanese Paleogene from the View-point of Foraminifera with Descriptions of Several New Species (in Japanese). Cont. Inst. Geol. Paleont., Tohoku Univ., (57), 1-32, 1 pl.

CENOZOIC RESEARCH GROUP OF SOUTHWEST JAPAN (1960): An Outline of the Cenozoic History of Southwest Japan (in Japanese). Earth Science (Chikyů Kagaku), (50-51), 56-65.

CLARK, J. (1962): Field Interpretation of Red Beds. Geol. Soc. Amer. Bull., 73, (4), 423-428.

ENDÔ, S. (1959): On the Upper Cretaceous Fossil Flora from the Japanese Islands (in Japanese). Jour. Geol. Soc. Japan, 65, (766), 456.

FUJITA, T. (1964): Geology of the Northern Area of Masuda City, Shimane Prefecture —With Special Reference to the Neogene Formations— (in Japanese). *ibid.*, 70, (821), 100-109.

- HASE, A. (1960): The Late Mesozoic Formations and their Molluscan Fossils in West Chugoku and North Kyushu, Japan. Jour. Sci. Hiroshima Univ., Ser. C, 3, (2), 281-342, 6 text-figs., 3 tabs., 9 pls.
- (1954): In Колим, G. et al.: Geological Map of Yamaguchi Prefecture (Scale 1: 200,000) and its Explanatory Text (in Japanese). Yamaguchi Prefectural Government.
- HATAI, K. (1938): On Some Species of Fossil Dosinia from Japan. Japan. Jour. Geol. Geogr., 15, (1-2), 47-66.
- HENSON, F. R. S. (1950): Cretaceous and Tertiary Reef Formations and Associated Sediments in Middle East. Bull. Amer. Assoc. Petrol. Geol., 34, (2), 215-238.
- HIRAYAMA, K. (1956): Tertiary Mollusca from Hikoshima, Yamaguchi Prefecture, Japan, with Remarks on the Geological Age of the "Ashiya fauna". Sci. Rep. Tokyo Kyoiku Daigaku, Sec. C, 5, (45), 81-127, 3 pls.
- HUZITA, K. (1962): Tectonic Development of the Median Zone (Setouti) of Southwest Japan, since the Miocene. With Special Reference to the Characteristic Structure of Central Kinki Area. Jour. Geosci., Osaka City Univ., 6, 103-144.
- IKEBE, N. (1957): Cenozoic Sedimentary Basin in Japan —With Special Reference to Miocene Sedimentary Province— (in Japanese). Cenozoic Research (Shinseidai no Kenkyû), (24-25), 508-517.
- IMAMURA, S. (1957): A New Miocene Sassafras from Shimane Prefecture, Japan. Jour. Sci. Hiroshima Univ., Ser. C, 2, (1), 53-61, 3 text-figs., 2 pls.
  - (1958): Geologic Age of the Ashiya group in the Yuya-wan Area, Yamaguchi Prefecture, from the Viewpoint of the Fossil Flora (in Japanese). Jour. Geol. Soc. Japan, 64, (759), 700.
  - (1964): New Facts from the Tsunozu formation in Shimane Prefecture (in Japanese). *ibid.*, **70**, (826), 405-406.

[1953]: In IMAMURA, S. et al.: Guide Book of Geological Excursion Kamine, Funasa, Miyoshi, Shôbara and Shôkôzan (in Japanese). Inst. Geol. Min., Fac. Sci., Hiroshima Univ., Hiroshima.

and K. OKAMATO (1959): Stratigraphy and Structure of the Neogene and Paleogene Tertiary in the Yuya-wan Area, Yamaguchi Prefecture (in Japanese). Jour. Geol. Soc. Japan, 65, (766), 440-441.

and T. WADA (1956): On the Hishikai Group of the Yuya-wan Area, Yamaguchi Prefecture (in Japanese). *ibid.*, 62, (730), 390.

———, H. YOSHIDA and A. MIURA (196): Geology of the Sakugi-mura Area, Futami-gun, Hiroshima Prefecture, with Special Reference to the Stratigraphic Horizon of the Upper Cretaceous Suritaki Flora (in Japanese). *ibid.*, **66**, (778), 466.

ISHIJIMA, W. (1954): Cenozoic Coralline Algae from the Western Pacific. Yuhôdô, Tokyo.

(1962): Calcareous Algae of Corallinacea in the Tertiary System around Yuya Bay, Yamaguchi Prefecture, Japan. St. Paul's Rev. Sci., 2, (1), 17-24, 1 fig., 4 pls.

IWAHASHI, T. (1961a): On the Hachinokubo Gravel Bed in the Sasebo Coal Field and its Surrounding Area, Northwestern Kyushu, Japan (in Japanese). Sci. Rep. Fac. Sci., Kyushu Univ., Geol., 5, (2), 80-97.

(1961b): On the Stratigraphy of the Tertiary Ainoura Group in the Sasebo Coal Field, Northwestern Kyushu, Japan (in Japanese). *ibid.*, 5, (3), 111-128.

(1961c): Study of the Sasebo Coal Field, Northwestern Kyushy, Japan. Pt. 1 Stratigraphy of the Tertiary Sasebo Group. Mem. Fac. Sci., Kyushu Univ., Ser. D, 11, (3), 419-439.

KANNO, S. (1955): Tertiary Mollusca from Taishu Mine, Tsushima, Nagasaki Prefecture, Japan. Trans. Proc. Palaeont. Soc. Japan, N. S., (18), 31-36, 1 text-fig., 1 pl.

#### Кагио Окамото

- KOCHIBE, T. (1903): Geological Map of Tsunoshima (Scale 1: 200,000) and its Explanatory Text (in Japanese). Geol. Surv. Japan.
- KOMATSU, T. (1956): Report of Iron-Sand Ore at Kiwado, Yamaguchi Prefecture (in Japanese). Bull. Geol. Surv. Japan, 7, (11), 523.
- KURASAWA, H. and K. TAKAHASHI (1960): Petrology and Chemistry of the Cenozoic Volcanic Rocks in the Western Part of the San-in Region, Southwest Japan (in Japanese). Bull. Volcanol. Soc. Japan, 2nd Ser., 5, (2), 110-127.

Кикорл, H. and T. Матзимото (1942): Geological Study of the Southern Hiuga centering around Aburazu-machi (Preliminary Report) (in Japanese). Jour. Geol. Soc. Japan, 49, (585), 255-256.

LAHEE, F. H. (1959): Field Geology, 6th cd. McGraw-Hill Book Co., New York.

MATSUI, K. (1961): Late Cenozoic Volcanism in Northwestern Kyushu (in Japanese). Pacific Ocean (Taiheiyô), (1), 9-11.

MATSUMOTO, Takaichi and H. SETO (1961): On the Geological View of the Ube Coal Field (in Japanese). Mining Geol., 11, (45-46), 10th Aniv. Vol., 257-263.

MATSUMOTO, Tatsuro (1951): An Outline of the Fundamental Geologic Structure in North Kyūshū and West Chūgoku (in Japanese). Sci. Rep. Fac. Sci., Kyushu Univ., Geol., 3, (2), 37-48.

(1962): In MATSUMOTO et al.: Regional Geology of Japan Kyushu Region (in Japanese). Asakura Book Co., Tokyo.

and A. ONO (1947): A Biostratigraphic Study of the Jurassic Toyora Group, with Special Reference to Ammonites (in Japanese). Sci. Rep. Fac. Sci., Kyushu Univ., Geol., 2, (1), 20-33.

MATSUMOTO, Y. (1961): Petrological Studies on the Matsuura Basalts from Northern Kyushu, Japan (in Japanese). Rep. Resear. Inst. Sci. Indust., Kyushu Univ., (30), 1-99.

(1963): The Late Cenozoic Volcanism in Northern and Central Kyushu, Japan (in Japanese). *ibid.*, (34), 1-10.

MATSUSHITA, H. (1949): Geology of the Coal Fields in Northern Kyushu (in Japanese). Sci. Rep. Fac. Sci. Kyushu Umiv., Geol., 3, (1), 1-57.

------ (1951): On the Geological Structure of the North Kyūshū Coal-Fields (in Japanese). ibid., 3, (2), 49-54.

and R. TAKAHASHI (1964): Geology of the Nakanotani Pass, Oita Prefecture (in Japanese). *ibid.*, 7, (1), 57-60.

——, Е. ТАКАНАЗНІ and T. TSUYUKI (1959): Geological Survey of the Yuda Hot Spring (in Japanese). *Rep. Yuda Hot Spring*, 9-17.

, R. TAKAHASHI, J. OHARA, T. IWAHASHI and E. INOUE (1956): On the Geology of the Paleogene Formations in Northern Kyushu (in Japanese). Foraminifera (Yûkôchû), (5), 13-22.

MITSUNASHI, T. and H. KAKIMI (1964): On the so-called Abnormal Deposits (in Japanese). Geological News (Chishitsu News), (117), 8-14.

MIZUNO, A. (1956): A Preliminary Note on the Megafaunal Zones of the Paleogene in Northwestern Kyushu, Japan (for correlation of the Paleogene formation in Japan) (in Japanese). Bull. Geol. Surv. Japan, 7, (6), 261-270, 2 pls.

(1964): Palcogene and Early Neogene Molluscan Fauna in West Japan. Rep. Geol. Surv. Japan, (204), 1-72, 21 text-figs., 16 tabs.

MUKAE, M. (1957): A Trial for the Rapid Determination of Volcanic Rocks. Jour. Sci. Hiroshima Univ., Ser. C, 2, (1), 21-28.

(1958): Volcanostratigraphical Study on the Miocene Volcanism in the Shimane Prefecture, Japan. *ibid.*, 2, (2), 129-172.

MURAKAMI, N. (1959): Tertiary Plutonic Rocks in Western Chūgoku (in Japanese). Jour. Japan. Assoc. Min. Petrol. Econ. Geol., 43, (4), 167-178.

(1963): Geology of Susa Area (in Japanese). Nat. Yamaguchi Pref., (10), 38-41.

MURATA, S. (1961): Paleogene Microbiostratigraphy of North Kyushy, Japan. Bull. Kyushu Inst. Tech. (M. & N. S.), (8), 1-90, 3 figs., 25 tabs., 1 pl.

NAGAO, T. (1928a): A Summary of the Palacogene Stratigraphy of Kyûshû, Japan, with Some Accounts on the Fossiliferous Zones. Sci. Rep. Tôhoku Imp. Univ., 2nd Ser., 12, (1), 1-10, 1 tab., 1 pl.

(1928b): Palaeogene Fossils of the Island of Kyûshû, Japan. Pt. II. ibid., 12, (1), 11-140, 17 pls. NAKANO, M. and K. OKAMOTO (1962): Chlamys and Venericardia from the "Ashiya" Group in the Yuyawan Area, Yamaguchi Prefecture, Southwest Japan. Trans. Proc. Palaeont. Soc. Japan, N. S., (48), 311-320, 1 pl.

NAUMANN, E. (1855): Ueber den Bau und die Entstehung der japanischen Inseln. Berlin.

OGURA, T. (1918): Report of Geological Survey of the Otsu District, Yamaguchi Prefecture (in Japanese). Rep. Geol. Surv. Japan, (66), 1-48.

(1919): On the Tertiary of the North-eastern Part of the Pref. Yamaguchi (in Japanese). Jour. Geogr., 31, (364), 238-245.

OHARA, J. (1962): The Heavy Minerals in the Tertiary Coal Fields in North Kyushu, Japan (in Japanese). Sci. Rep. Fac. Sci., Kyushu Univ., Geol., 6, (1), 33-76.

 OJI, Y. (1961a): Petrological Studies of the Cenozoic Basaltic Rocks from the Western San-in District (III) —Basaltic Rocks from the Ötsu District, Yamaguchi Prefecture— (in Japanese). Jour. Japan. Assoc. Min. Petrol. Econ. Geol., 45, (1), 1-8.

(1961b): Petrology of the Cenozoic Basaltic Rocks of Western San-in and North Kyushu, Japan. Bull. Fukuoka Gakugei Univ., Spec. Vol., (1), 1-89.

OKAMOTO, K. (1959): Neogene Formations in the Area South-East of Izumo City, Shimane Prefecture (in Japanese). Jour. Geol. Soc. Japan, 65, (760), 1-11.

(1960): Preliminary Report of the Smaller Foraminifeal Faunule from the Tertiary in the Environs of Yuya-wan, Yamaguchi Prefecture (in Japanese). Foraminifera (Yûkôchû), (11), 47-53.

(1961): Cenozoic Formations of Tsuno-shima (Island), Hôhoku-chô, Toyoura-gun, Yamaguchi Prefecture (in Japanese). Jour. Geol. Soc. Japan, 67, (791), 476-483.

(1964): Geologic Structure of the Tertiary Strata developed in Otsu- and Toyoura-gun, Yamaguchi Prefecture (in Japanese). *ibid.*, **70**, (826), 398.

and \_\_\_\_\_ (1962): Tertiary Formations in the Environs of Yuya-wan, Yamaguchi Prefecture —With Special Reference to the "Ashiya" Group (in Japanese). *ibid.*, 68, (802), 413-414.

and \_\_\_\_\_ (1963): Correlation of the Tertiary Formations among the Environs of Yuyawan, Yamaguchi Prefecture, and the North Kyushu and San-in Districts (in Japanese). *ibid.* 69, (814), 313-314.

\_\_\_\_\_ and \_\_\_\_\_ (1964): Tertiary Formations in the Environs of Yuya-wan, Yamaguchi Prefecture (in Japanese). Geol. Rep. Hiroshima Univ., (13), 1-42.

and M. NAKANO (1963): *Glycymeris* and *Cultellus* from the Tertiary Hioki (Ashiya) Group in the Yuya-wan Area, Yamaguchi Prefecture, Southwest Japan. *ibid.*, (12), 531-539, 4 text-figs., 1 pl.

ONO, T. (1952): Geology of the North Parts of Gesan (in Japanese). Promotion Thesis of Hiroshima Univ. (MS).

ONOGAWA, H. (1960): Paleogene Tertiary in the Hioki-mura District, Otsu-gun, Yamaguchi Prefecture, Japan (in Japanese). Graduation Thesis of Hiroshima Univ. (MS).

OTUKA, Y. (1939): Tertiary Crustal Deformations in Japan (With Short Remarks on Tertiary Paleogcography). Jub. Publ. Comm. Prof. Yabe's 60th Birthd., 481-519.

O. T. (1918): Plagioclase-basalts from Otsu District in Yamaguchi Prefecture (in Japanese). Jour. Geol. Soc. Tokyo, 25, (299), 431-432.

OYAMA, K., A. MIZUNO and T. SAKAMOTO (1960): Illustrated Handbook of Japanese Paleogene Mollusks. Gcol. Surv. Japan.

RICH, J. L. (1950): Flow Markings, Groovings, and Intra-stratal Crumplings as Criteria for Recognition of Slope Deposits, with Illustrations from Silurian Rocks of Wales. Bull. Amer. Assoc. Petrol. Geol., 34, (4), 717-741.

(1951): Three Critical Environments of Deposition, and Criteria for Recognition of Rocks deposited in Each of Them. Geol. Soc. Amer. Bull., 62, (1), 1-20.

SAITO, T. (1963): Miocene Planktonic Foraminifera from Honshu, Japan. Sci. Rep. Tohoku Univ., 2nd Ser., 35, (2), 67-122, 16 tabs, 15 text-figs., 4 pls.

SAKAKURA, K. (1964): Coal Geology (in Japanese). Gijutsu Book Co., Tokyo.

SHOJI, R. (1960): The Horizon of the Volcanic Detritus incorporated Cyclothematic Arrangement in the Coal Bearing Strate in Japan (in Japanese). Sci. Rep. Tohoku Univ., 2nd Ser., Spec. Vol., (4), 482-487.

SHIGEOKA, S. (1952): Geology of the Kantama-mura Area, Toyoura-gun, Yamaguchi Prefecture (in Japanese). Promotion Thesis of Hiroshima Univ. (MS).

SHUTO, T. (1958): A Preliminary Note on the Medial and Late Cenozoic History in Kyushu, Japan (in Japanese). Cenozoic Research (Shinseidai no Kenkyû), (28), 643-653.

\_\_\_\_\_ (1963a): Geology of Nichinan Area, with Special Reference to the Takachiho Disturbace (in Japanese). Sci. Rep. Fac. Sci., Kyushu Univ., Geol., 6, (2), 133-166.

(1963b): Neogene Tertiary of Kyushu (in Japanese). Fossils (Kaseki), (5), 111-122.

Subô, T. (1942): Geology and Mineralogy of the Tertiary Iron-Sand Deposit in Japan (in Japnese). Jour. Geol. Soc. Japan, 49, (588), 335-355.

SUZUKI, K. (1941): The Palacogene Corbiculids of Northwestern Kyūshū. Jour. Fac. Sci., Imp. Univ. Tokyo, Sec. 2, 6, (3), 39-62, 7 text-figs., 4 pls.

SUZUKI, T. (1906): Geological Map of Yamaguchi (Scale 1: 200,000) and its Explanatory Text (in Japanese). Geol. Surv. Japan.

TACHIBANA, K. (1963): Stratigraphic Relation between the Mogi Plant Beds and the Upper Pliocene Matsuura Basalts (in Japanese). Bull. Fac. Lib. Arts. Nagasaki Univ., 3, 44-52.

TAI, Y. (1959): Miocene Microbiostratigraphy of West Honshû, Japan. Jour. Sci. Hiroshima Univ., Ser. C, 2, (4), 265-395, 2 text-figs., 34 tabs., 7 pls.

(1963): On the Regressive Facies of the Setouchi Miocene Formations of West Honshū, Japan (in Japanese). Geol. Rep. Hiroshima Univ., (12), 295-304.

TAKAHASHI, E. (1953): The Completion of the Western Seto Inland Sea, with Reference to Quaternary Chronology of Yamaguchi Prefecture (in Japanese). Jour. Soc. Earthsei. Amat. Japan, 6, (3), 130-135.

(1957): Some Consideration on the Geotectonics of Korea (in Japanese). Yamaguchi Jour. Sci., 8, 87-92.

...... (1959a): Some Observations on the Stratigraphic Phenomena (IV) (in Japanese). Jour. Soc. Earthsei. Amat. Japan, 13, (1), 17-20.

(1959b): Floral Chages Since the Mesozoic Age of Western Honshu, Japan (in Japanese). Sci. Rep. Yamaguchi Univ., 10, 181-237.

(1959c): A Study of the Miocene Flora of Korea (in Japanese). ibid., 10, 239-242.

TAKAHASHI, K. (1958): Sabalites aus den Wakata Schichten von Tsushima, Nordkyushu. Trans. Proc. Palaeont. Soc. Japan. N. S., (30), 185-188, 1 pl.

(1961): Sporen des westjapanischen Alttertiärs und Miozäns (I. Teil). Men. Fac. Sci., Kyushu Univ., Ser. D, 11, (2), 151-255, 15 tabs., 40 text-figs.

(1962): Stratigraphische Horizonte der sogenannten Ideyama-schichten im Kokura-Kohlen-feld (im japanische), Jour. Mining Inst. Kyushu, 30, (9), 351-354.

(1963a): Sporenpaläontologische Untersuchungen der Hioki-Schichtengruppe von Waku und Kiwado. Mem. Fac. Sci., Kyushu Univ., Ser. D, 14, (2), 143-157, 5 text-figs., 2 tabs., 3 pls.

(1963b): Pollenformen aus den Hitomaru-Schichten in der Yuya-wan Gegend. Trans. Proc. Palaeont. Soc. Japan, N. S., (51), 120-127, 1 pl.

TAKAHASHI, R., Y. UEDA and T. IWAHASHI (1957): Study on the so-called Kishima Group in the Karatsu-Sasebo Coal-field, Northwestern Kyushu, Japan, Pt. II (in Japanese). Jour. Geol. Soc. Japan, 63, (739), 207-216.

TAKEDA, H., F. IDA and T. ANDO (1959): In Mining Section of Under-ground Resources Development Council: Unused Iron Resources, Pt. 5. Tokyo.

TANAI, T. (1961): Neogene Floral Change in Japan. Jour. Fac. Sci., Hokkaido Univ., Ser. 4, 11, (2), 119-398, 15 tabs., 7 figs., 32 pls.

and T. ONDE (1956): Fossil Flora from the Sasebo Coal Field in Northern Kyûshû (Preliminary Report) (in Japanese). Bull. Geol. Surv. Japan, 7, (2), 69-74.

TATEIWA, T. (1927): Geological Atlas of Chosen No.-2 Ennichi-Kyuryuho and Choyo Sheets (Scale 1: 50,000) (in Japanese). Govern.-Gener. Chosen, Gcol. Surv., Scoul.

\_\_\_\_\_ (1952): Presidental Adress (in Japanese). Jour. Geol. Soc. Japan, 58, (682), 236-241.

- TSURUTA (formerly KANEHARA), K. (1936): The Geology of the Northern Part of Geizitu Districy, North Keishôdô, Korea (in Japanese). *ibid.*, **43**, (509), 73-103.
- Tôjô, H. (1891): Chemical Analysis of the Molluscan Shells from Ôtsu-gun, Nagato Province (in Japanese). Jour. Geogr., 3, (34), 552.
- TORIYAMA, R. (1937): Toyora Series in Toyora-gôri, Yamaguti Prefecture (in Japanese). Jour. Geol. Soc. Japan, 45, (533), 247-258.
- URATA, H. (1962): Geohistorical Study of the Terraces and Upheaved Peneplains distributed in the Fukuoka-Kurume Area, Fukuoka Prefecture, with Short References to the Cenozoic History of the Northern Part of Kyushu (Pts. I-III) (in Japanese). Rep. Ear. Sci., Dep. Gen. Educ., Kyushu Univ., (8), 1-45.
- UYEDA, Y. (1957): Geology of the Shimonoseki District —With Special Reference to the Kwanmon Group— (in Japanese). Jour. Geol. Soc. Japan, 63, (736), 26-34.
- WADA, T. (1951): Tertiary Formations in the Environs of Hioki-mura, Ôtsu-gun, Yamaguchi Prefecture (in Japanese). Graduation Thesis of Hiroshima Univ. of Lit. & Sci. (MS).
- (1955): On the Historical Geology of the Yuya-wan Area, Yamaguchi Prefecture With Special Reference to the Tertiary Stratigraphy and Fossils— (in Japanese). Mem. Funairi Senior High School (Hiroshima), (2), 33-48.
- and S. IMAMURA (1952): Paleogene Formations in the Northwestern Area of Toyoura-gun, Yamaguchi Prefecture (in Japanese). Jour. Geol. Soc. Japan, 58, (682), 307-308.
- \_\_\_\_\_, \_\_\_\_ and A. HASE (1951): Paleogene Formations in the Eastern Area of Yuya-wan, Otsugun, Yamaguchi Prefecture (in Japanese). *ibid.*, 57, (670), 306.
- YABE, H. (1920): Tertiary Rocks with Higher Foraminifera from Japan (4) (in Japanese). Jour. Geol. Soc. Tökyö, 27, (324), 377-392.
- and R. Aoki (1923): A Summary of the Stratigraphical and Palaeontological Studies of the Cenozoic of Japan, 1920 to 1923. 2nd Pan-Pacific Sci. Cong. (Australia) Proc., 1, 954-965.
- YAMASAKI, T. (1959a): Geologic Structure and its Relation to the Volcanic Activities of the Karatsu Coal-field, Kyūshū (in Japanese). Rep. Resear. Inst. Sci. Indust., Kyushu Univ., (26), 33-50.
- (1959b): Stratigraphic Relation between the Palaeogene Kishima and Nishisonogi Groups, Kyūshū (in Japanese). *ibid.*, (26), 74-83.
- \_\_\_\_\_, Y. MATSUMOTO and T. TOMITA (1959): Contribution to the Sedimentary Petrology of the So-called "Honeishi", North Kyushu. *ibid.*, (25), 39-46.
- YOSHIDA, H. (1961): The Late Mesozoic Igneous Activities in the Middle Chûgoku Province (in Japanese). Geol. Rep. Hiroshima Univ., (8), 1-39.

LABORATORY OF GEOLOGY SHINONOME BRANCH SCHOOL FACULTY OF EDUCATION HIROSHIMA UNIVERSITY

111

